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SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MEETING OF SOUTH DUBLIN COUNTY COUNCIL

MONDAY 13th FEBRUARY 2006
QUESTION NO. 9
Question:
Councillor Jim Daly
“To ask the Manager to report to the Council on proposals he is formulating to deal with the menace of bonfires at Halloween and will he state if he is giving any consideration to proposals to organise authorised bonfires in various communities?”

Reply:

In September 2005, a working group was established by the Environmental Services Department, comprising representatives from relevant Council Departments (Community, Parks, Environment and Housing) to consider the problems created by bonfires and how the Council might address same. This group is liaising with both the Fire Brigade and the Gardai. The group is examining the issue of bonfires and how to reduce the negative impact they have on communities. This includes the consideration of organised events at Halloween.

A progress report on the isues being considered will be made to the Sport, Recreation, Community & Parks Strategic Policy Committee, and to the Environment Strategic Policy Committee.

In relation to issues encountered during 2005, the following points are of interest:
(i)
The current scheduling of the Junk Collection Programme is that it takes place from September to November each year.  Concern has been expressed that this may lead to material placed for junk collection being used in bonfires.  The collection takes three months to complete and in 2005 before Halloween, certain junk collections had taken place in Lucan, Clondalkin and most of Tallaght.  At its meetings on 9th November 2005 and 1st February 2006, the Environment Strategic Policy Committee reviewed all aspects of the junk collection service, including the timing.  The Strategic Policy Committee supported the proposal by Environmental Services Department to reschedule the Junk Collection Programme to take place earlier in the year with effect from 2006.
(ii)

The collecting of bonfire material by Parks staff commences from the beginning of October and continues up until Halloween.  After Halloween the operation usually changes to the collection of burned material.

It is estimated that in excess of 1,600 tons of material was collected over the months of October and November 2005.  However in recent years bonfires are regularly lit after Halloween in certain parts of the County. 
The total number of bonfires in 2005 is estimated at 450, which is approximately 10% less in number than 2004.

The cost of the operation by Parks Department is estimated to be approximately €120,000.  The major component of this cost (approximately €66,000) comprises the hire of skips for the disposal of the collected material. Labour costs for staff were of the order of €20,000 and the balance was spent on machinery used for the collection, loading and transport of the material to skips.

(iii)

It is reported that in 2005 there was a big reduction in old tyres available for bonfires and also a marked reduction in timber pallets etc, which are now being recycled.  This meant that there was less air pollution and that the bonfires burnt out very quickly.  The Environmental Services Department had contacted tyre companies in early October 2005 to ensure that they did not encourage or facilitate irresponsible use of tyres.
Other factors that helped to reduce the number of bonfires were the bad weather and the fact that the schools mid-term break was after Halloween instead of before Halloween which helped to reduce the time available to collect bonfire material.

(iv)
A media / poster campaign carried out by the Council highlighting the anti-social aspects of some of the activities associated with bonfires may also have contributed to the reduction in the number of bonfires and further awareness measures will be co-ordinated in 2006.
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